May 28th, 2006
Hi Gavin, Nadine, Leonie
It’s actually Saturday night now, but I will start the letter and finish it tomorrow morning. 
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Leonie came here mid-afternoon last Sunday for dinner and the evening. She brought leftovers from a dinner hosted for her by her colleagues at the Prince of Wales Hospital. In the evening, we went over to Tower 2 where there was a sale in the basement of lots of things including clothes and sports stuff. Leonie bought some sports’ clothes. She left on Monday at 12:45 pm on a United Airlines flight. (The picture shows the new livery on UA aircraft.)  
Later on Monday afternoon, I swam just 30 laps! (1.8 km). Feeling a bit ill in the evening; perhaps the swim was too long. On Tuesday, it was overcast and drizzly all day. Swam 40 laps (was only going to do about 25 but did more so I could do 100 or 6 km for the week, which I completed on Friday with the remaining 30 laps). 
On Wednesday, I went to the Tuen Mun Hospital for a pre-surgery consultation. It took the whole day!! (I was thinking it would only take the morning). They did an ECG, blood pressure, chest X-ray, took urine and blood samples in the morning. In the afternoon, I met with the anaesthesiologist and surgeons (and then a doctor and his two medical students who wanted to see my lesions). The operation will be ‘general’ and not ‘local.’ The reason is the number of lesions that need to be cut out. If it were local, each lesion would require an injection of anaesthetic and the total amount might be too much. Apparently, the anaesthetic has harmful side effects (e.g. on liver, I think). The surgery was supposed to have been tomorrow (Monday) but has been delayed until Friday, June 2nd. I report at 8 a.m. and the operation will be in the afternoon. They also told me that I would have to remain in the hospital for 4 or 5 days for observation. I was not too happy about that! 
On Thursday, I went to the clinic for a regular check-up. The dermatologist I had been seeing was not there and a relieving doctor was there instead. Moreover, he did very little, just asked me if I was OK. A waste of time and I told him so, too. 
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The final of the first Super 14 competition was held Saturday in Christchurch with the Canterbury Crusaders beating the Wellington Hurricanes 19 – 14. This was the Crusaders’ eighth appearance in the final in the 11 years of the tournament, and their sixth win, more than any other team. It was the Hurricanes first final. I saw a bit of the game live on TV, if ‘saw’ is the correct word. There was a very thick fog over Christchurch and visibility at times on the field was down to only about 10 metres! So, when taking a penalty kick at goal, the goalposts were not visible! Even at times, the players had difficulty seeing the ball (which is white)! Moreover, most of the spectators saw nothing of the game! Match officials were going to delay the game for a day but as the fog was not expected to lift and as both teams wanted the game to go ahead, it was played. One of the pictures above shows the fog, the other the only try of the game (in which the fog does not seem so bad). 
That seems to be it for now.
Cheers
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